

The Role of the Private Sector in the COVID-19 Pandemic: Experiences From Four Health Systems

Lauren J. Wallace¹, Irene Agyepong², Sushil Baral³, Deepa Barua⁴, Mahua Das⁵, Rumana Huque⁶, Deepak Joshi³, Chinyere Mbachu⁷, Baby Naznin⁸, Justice Nonvignon⁹, Anthony Ofosu¹⁰, Obinna Onwujekwe⁷, Shreeman Sharma³, Zahidul Quayyum⁸, Tim Ensor^{5*} and Helen Elsey¹¹

¹ Dodowa Health Research Centre, Research and Development Division, Ghana Health Service, Accra, Ghana, ² Public Health Faculty, Ghana College of Physicians and Surgeons, Accra, Ghana, ³ HERD International, Kathmandu, Nepal, ⁴ ARK Foundation, Dhaka, Bangladesh, ⁵ Leeds Institute of Health Sciences, Nuffield Centre for International Health and Development, University of Leeds, Leeds, United Kingdom, ⁶ Department of Economics, University of Dhaka, and ARK Foundation, Dhaka, Bangladesh, ⁷ Health Policy Research Group, The College of Medicine, University of Nigeria, Enugu Campus, Nsukka, Nigeria, ⁸ Centre of Excellence for Urban Equity and Health, Brac James P Grant School of Public Health, BRAC University, Dhaka, Bangladesh, ⁹ Department of Health Policy Planning and Management, School of Public Health, College of Health Sciences, University of Ghana, Legon, Ghana, ¹⁰ Ghana Health Services, Accra, Ghana, ¹¹ Department of Health Sciences, University of York, York, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Juliet Nabyonga-Orem, World Health Organization (WHO Zimbabwe), Zimbabwe

Reviewed by:

Sam Okuonzi, Ministry of Healths, Uganda Puspa Raj Pant, Consultant, Bristol, United Kingdom

> *Correspondence: Tim Ensor t.r.a.ensor@leeds.ac.uk

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Public Health Policy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Public Health

Received: 17 February 2022 Accepted: 05 May 2022 Published: 27 May 2022

Citation:

Wallace LJ, Agyepong I, Baral S, Barua D, Das M, Huque R, Joshi D, Mbachu C, Naznin B, Nonvignon J, Ofosu A, Onwujekwe O, Sharma S, Quayyum Z, Ensor T and Elsey H (2022) The Role of the Private Sector in the COVID-19 Pandemic: Experiences From Four Health Systems. Front. Public Health 10:878225. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2022.878225 As societies urbanize, their populations have become increasingly dependent on the private sector for essential services. The way the private sector responds to health emergencies such as the COVID-19 pandemic can determine the health and economic wellbeing of urban populations, an effect amplified for poorer communities. Here we present a qualitative document analysis of media reports and policy documents in four low resource settings-Bangladesh, Ghana, Nepal, Nigeria-between January and September 2020. The review focuses on two questions: (i) Who are the private sector actors who have engaged in the COVID-19 first wave response and what was their role?; and (ii) How have national and sub-national governments engaged in, and with, the private sector response and what have been the effects of these engagements? Three main roles of the private sector were identified in the review. (1) Providing resources to support the public health response. (2) Mitigating the financial impact of the pandemic on individuals and businesses. (3) Adjustment of services delivered by the private sector, within and beyond the health sector, to respond to pandemic-related business challenges and opportunities. The findings suggest that a combination of public-private partnerships, contracting, and regulation have been used by governments to influence private sector involvement. Government strategies to engage the private sector developed quickly, reflecting the importance of private services to populations. However, implementation of regulatory responses, especially in the health sector, has often been weak reflecting the difficulty governments have in ensuring affordable, quality private services. Lessons for future pandemics and other health emergencies include the need to ensure that essential non-pandemic health services in the government and non-government sector can continue despite elevated risks, surge capacity to minimize shortages of vital public health supplies is available, and plans are in place to ensure private workplaces remain safe and livelihoods protected.

Keywords: COVID-19, private sector, Ghana, Nigeria, Bangladesh, Nepal, government, policy

1

INTRODUCTION

Much of the initial impact of COVID-19 was on urban populations; the United Nations estimated that perhaps 95% of cases occurred in urban areas (1). The livelihoods of the urban poor, particularly migrant workers and those working in the informal sector who are reliant on a daily-wages, were severely undermined by stringent lockdowns (2). In urban settings, the population depend on the private sector for both health-care and their livelihoods. Evidence from Low and Middle Income Countries (LMICs) consistently shows private providers are more likely to be used by urban citizens, particularly women, than their rural counterparts (3, 4). This is particularly true for poor households in urban areas who lack accessible public health-care and so are dependent on informal drug shops and pharmacies (4-6). Any disruption to the sector will have a substantial effect that is likely to be amplified for poorer communities. The World Health Organization's recent action plan to engage the private sector in the COVID-19 response highlights the global recognition of this issue (7).

The private health-care sector in LMICs is characterized by diversity ranging from informal medicine sellers to services run by Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs), and forprofit specialist hospitals (8). Across all four countries, urban populations rely heavily on the private sector for health-care, for their livelihoods and provision of services and utilities. For example, on average in the four countries more than a fifth of deliveries in urban areas are in for-profit private facilities as compared to around 11% in rural areas (9-12). Greater urban reliance on the private sector for other reproductive, maternal and child health services is also recorded (3). Urban households are also much more dependent on private sector employment than rural areas where family agriculture and small businesses are common; International Labor Organization (ILO) data suggest, for example, that urban workers are more than twice as likely as rural workers to be private sector employees across the four countries (derived from ILOSTAT ilostat.ilo.org/data/).

A key lesson from the Ebola outbreak of 2014-16 in West Africa was the need for all actors within the health system, including the private sector to be mobilized in the response (13). While previous research has focused on private sector health-care providers, the COVID-19 response has highlighted the need to understand the role of private actors outside the health sector and created a demand for innovative strategies and partnerships between the public and private sector (14). At the same time, the pandemic has drawn attention to weaknesses in government's ability to plan and regulate private sector activity (15). Given the disproportionate vulnerability of urban populations to COVID-19 and its social and economic impacts, understanding how to strengthen urban governance to deliver an effective response is vital.

We assess the way in which the private sector has acted in response to COVID-19 and seek to understand the Government's reaction to this response. We present findings of a policy and media review of the private sector response to the pandemic and government's interaction with this response in urban settings in four LMICs: Ghana, Nigeria, Nepal and Bangladesh. The private sector response was identified as a major theme a larger study undertaken in each country on the COVID-19 response in urban areas. The study was undertaken through a collaboration between CHORUS and CATALYSE projects. CHORUS (Community-led Responsive and Effective Urban Health Systems) is a research programme consortium focusing on urban health systems in the four study countries. CATALYSE (COVID-19 in West and Central African Health Systems) focuses on policy and systems responses to COVID-19 in West and Central Africa. The differences in rates of urbanization, disease burden and health system structures between the four countries provide valuable insights of relevance to rapidly growing cities across Africa and South Asia.

We focus on two related questions.

- 1. Who are the private sector actors (profit and not for profit) who have engaged in the COVID-19 first wave response and what was their role?
- 2. How have national and sub-national governments engaged in, and with the private sector response and what have been the effects of these engagements?

In the next section we describe the overall research methods used in the study followed by a results section that presents evidence on each research question. The final section discusses the results in the context both of the ongoing pandemic and future responses to public health emergencies. The short period of the research and rapidly evolving nature of the pandemic means that the accompanying recommendations are necessarily tentative.

METHODS

Study Design

The study design was a multiple case study of four low and middle income countries–Bangladesh, Ghana, Nepal and Nigeria. The case definition was "private sector engagement in national and sub-national governments' initial COVID-19 response." Sources of data were from a desk review of media reports and policy documents. A qualitative document analysis of media reports and policy documents was conducted in each of the four countries. Researchers reviewed, examined and interpreted data to gain meaning and empirical knowledge of the response to the first wave of COVID-19. The method for data collection, review and analysis followed the steps of document analysis recommended by Kayesa et al. (16).

Search and Retrieval Process

This article draws on a subset of information from a larger study that undertook detailed policy and media review to understand local governments' response to the first wave of the pandemic (17). The time period of the review begins on the 30th January 2020, when the WHO announced COVID-19 as a Public Health Emergency of International Concern and ends on 30th September 2020 (18). All four teams retrieved news reports from websites of radio and televisions stations, and news agencies. A common list of research questions and search terms were agreed across the teams and written up as a concept note prior to the country work. Teams developed a list of keywords based on this list focusing

TABLE 1 | Media outlets and policy stakeholders covered and search terms used.

	Media sites		Policy stakeholders (government and non-government)		
	Media title	Search terms	Website of government ministries and non-government agencies	Search terms	
Bangladesh	The Daily Star, The Business Standard, Dhaka Tribune, Bangla Tribune, Prothom Alo bdnews24.com, Sarabangla.net, Dainikazadi Somokal, Financial Express, New Age Bangladesh, Risingbd.com, The Independent, Desh Review, New Age, Orthoshuchok, The Daily Sun, The Daily Ittefaq	 Keywords used individually: COVID-19, Urban, Urban Poor, Urban area, Slum, Health, Health Service, Healthcare, Social Distance, Lockdown, Vaccine, Mask, Sanitizer, Handwash Keywords used in combination: Travel, Flight, Education, Urban, Urban Poor, Urban area, Slum, Health, Health Service, Healthcare, Vaccine. 	Civil Aviation Authority of Bangladesh, Directorate General of Health Service, Ministry of Public Administration, Ministry of Disaster, Management and Relief, Bangladesh Parjatan Corporation, Ministry of Agriculture, Dhaka Stock Exchange, Supreme Court, Asian Development Bank, NGO Affairs Bureau, Ministry of Education, Coxs Bazar District Office Administration, Ministry of Power, Energy & Mineral Resources, Biman Bangladesh, Airlines, Bangladesh Garment Manufacturers and Exporters Association (BGMEA)	 Keywords used individually: COVID-19, Urban, Urban Poor, Urban area, Slum, Health, Health Service, Healthcare, Social Distance, Lockdown, Vaccine, Mask, Sanitizer, Handwash Keywords used in combination: Travel, Flight, Education, Urban, Urban Poor, Urban area, Slum, Health, Health Service, Healthcare, Vaccine. 	
Ghana	Daily Graphic, Daily Guide, Citi News; My Joy Online. Factiva database used to facilitate search and extraction of articles.	Articles that contained Covid* or corona* in the title or in the lead paragraph	Ministry of Information; Ghana Health Service; Ministry of Health; Ministry of Local Government and Rural Development; Ministry of Finance; Ghana Statistical Service; COVID-19 National Trust Fund; Ghana COVID-19 Private Sector Fund; UNICEF; United Nations; United Nations Development Program; UNFPA; USAID; World Bank; WHO;	COVID-19, COVID, coronavirus, Ghana	
Nepal	The Kantipur Daily, Onlinekabar, The Himalayan Times	COVID, Corona virus, Pandemic, Epidemic, Emergency, Crisis, Quarantine, Response, Isolation, Health services, PCR test, Rapid Diagnostic Kit (RDT), Ministry of Health and Population, Health Facilities, Hospitals, Lockdown, Travel Restriction	Government of Nepal, Ministry of Health and Population, Health Emergency and Disaster Management Unit (HEDMU) and Health Emergency Operation Center (HEOC) Department of Health Services, Epidemiology and Disease Control Division (EDCD) Government of Nepal, National Public Health Laboratory Ministry of Federal Affairs & General Administration Ministry of Home Affairs Public Health Update	COVID, Corona virus, Pandemic, Epidemic, Emergency, Crisis, Quarantine, Response, Isolation, Health services, PCR test, Rapid Diagnostic Kit (RDT), MoHP, Health facilities, Hospitals, Lockdown, Travel Restriction	
Nigeria	Vanguard, Punch, The Nation, Premium Times, Daily Trust, This Day, The Guardian, Daily Post, Sun, Business Day, Tribune, Independent; Sahara Reporters, Pulse Nigeria, Observer Research Foundation, Human Rights Watch, Nigeria Watch, Africa Times, Africa Newsroom, The Cable, Ripples, Devex, Radio Nigeria. Other online news: WHO-AFRO, All Africa, Save the Children	COVID-19 OR (COVID, coronavirus); Nigeria OR (Enugu, Anambra, Onitsha); Federal government OR (State government, Local government); Response OR (policy, guideline, intervention, strategy, plan); Urban areas OR (city, metropolis)	Federal & State Ministries of Health; Nigeria Center for Disease Control; Federal Ministry of Education; Presidential Task Force on COVID-19 Websites of non-government agencies–UNDP, UNICEF, WHO-Nigeria, Plan Nigeria, KPMG, Christian Aid WhatsApp groups –Nigeria Health Economics Association; Network of Emerging Leaders in Health Policy and Systems	COVID-19 OR (COVID, coronavirus); Nigeria OR (Enugu, Anambra, Onitsha); Federal government OR (State government, Local government); Response OR (policy, guideline, intervention, strategy, plan); Urban areas OR (city, metropolis)	

on extracting documents related to the response to COVID-19 in urban areas together with lists of international and local news agencies to search (**Table 1**). The lists prioritized reputable newspapers and online news agencies with a large readership. News portals and online versions of paper based newspapers were chosen to aid searching data and extraction. In Ghana, the team used the Factiva (Dow Jones) database while the Nigeria team also undertook a general search using google scholar. News outlets publishing in English and also the national language (Nepali and Bangla) were included.

For the policy review, each team compiled lists of government ministries, departments and committees involved or likely to be involved in the COVID-19 response. This included committees and agencies newly established to coordinate the response to the pandemic. A further list of donors and multi-lateral organizations (e.g., UN agencies) and NGOs was also compiled. Each website was searched to extract strategy and policy documents, protocols, government orders, reports and minutes of meetings related to COVID-19 strategy and response. The research teams all had considerable experience and knowledge of the health systems within their country contexts. Several senior team members were engaged in the COVID-19 response at policy level in their respective countries. This highly embedded nature of the research teams helped to ensure an appropriate and thorough search and retrieval process for both media and policy documents (16).

Screening, Data Coding and Extraction

Over the period of the study, 48,936 media articles and 260 policy documents were retrieved. Eligibility of references for inclusion was determined by a quick scan of the media report or the executive summary to determine if mention was made of issues related to the contribution of the private sector in the pandemic and roles of national and local authorities and other stakeholders in influencing these contributions. We consider within the private sector private-for-profit providers, ranging from small informal providers to large corporations, as well as non-government organizations (8). All retrieved documents (media and policy) were recorded and labeled using an excel spreadsheet or word document table. Following screening of 48,936 media reports, we found 44,515 items to be irrelevant or duplicates.

The remaining 4,421 media reports together with the 260 policy documents (all of which met the inclusion criteria) were used in the analysis.

Data Analysis

Data were extracted from the included media reports and policy documents under each research question. These data were then grouped into country-specific themes and country level reports were produced, and are available on the research programme website, chorusurbanhealth.org (19–22). The initial reports were shared and discussed among the research teams to identify areas of commonality. From this process, the role of the private sector emerged as a common and important phenomenon within the COVID-19 response in urban areas across the four consortium countries. The team identified the two research questions specific to the private sector which form the basis for this paper.

Following identification of these research questions, a core team reanalysed data related to the private sector to fully describe and offer interpretations to answer our research questions. A total of 446 documents were identified that have a focus on the private sector including 54 from Bangladesh, 285 from Ghana, 46 from Nepal, 26 from Nigeria while 35 have a multi-country focus. Media reports (newspapers and other online media sites) made up 361 of the documents identified, there were 40 policy documents and 45 academic or statistical resources (Figure 1). A larger number of documents were generated in Ghana because of the use of the Factiva search engine to search media reports. Data were analyzed manually and first sorted by research question looking for themes, commonalities and contrasts. Despite the variation in numbers of documents extracted for each country, the same themes, commonalities and contrasts emerged from analysis of this data. Following the initial sorting, a common thematic framework was developed for this second-stage analysis and shared with all country teams. Following an iterative process where a team of two reviewers (MD, TE) applied the framework and consulted with partner teams, the following key themes were used to structure the analysis: (i) direct public health response; (ii) protecting livelihoods and relief; (iii) private sector service adaptation; (iv) public-private partnerships; (v) contracting; and (vi) regulation.

The team summarized the main findings by theme and sub theme with each theme linked to representative referenced examples. To ensure that the emerging themes resonated across the different contexts, sub-themes were only included when they applied to at least three countries.



RESULTS

RQ 1 Who are the private sector actors and what has been their role in the COVID-19 response?

The private sector in all four countries includes private health service providers, private business and industry players. Private health service providers found included private selffinancing (for profit) health care providers such as hospitals, clinics and laboratories, private not for profit organizations such as Non-Governmental Organizations (NGOs) and Faith-Based Organizations (FBOs) and mission facilities. The extracted evidence suggests that the private sector in every country has played three main roles in the COVID-19 response (**Table 2**). First, the private sector has had a substantial function in directly supporting the public health response, secondly in efforts to protect livelihoods and provide relief to the vulnerable and thirdly in private sector service adaptation in response to the pandemic.

Direct Public Health Response Contribution to National Funds

In all four countries, private sector organizations and individuals provided financial resources to funds established by the government to respond to the pandemic and, in some cases, Funds established by the private sector itself. In Nepal, Bangladesh and Ghana private individuals and organizations were invited to contribute to national funds established by the Government (23–29). Participation was sometimes reluctant. In the early stages of the pandemic in Nepal, for example, skepticism was expressed by the sector about whether contributing to a government fund was effective (19). Later private companies in Nepal, notably banks, goods manufacturers and large telecoms companies donated substantial amounts (30). In addition to publicly managed funds, private business leaders in Nigeria and Ghana set up separate funds to alleviate both the public health and financial impact of COVID-19 (31–34).

Facilities for Quarantine, Isolation and Treatment

In all four countries, the private sector supported management of COVID-19 cases by funding and identifying spaces for quarantine, isolation and treatment. In Bangladesh, Ghana and Nepal private spaces including hotels, school buildings and churches were converted into residential quarantine and isolation centers (35–39). The private sector funded, either through national COVID-19 Funds or by direct company contribution, the construction and equipping of COVID-19 testing and treatment facilities in Nigeria, Ghana and Bangladesh (40–45).

Logistics for Infection Prevention, Control and Case Management

Private sector actors in all countries made financial or in-kind donations to contribute logistics needed for the public health response. These included equipment and consumables needed for infection prevention and control (such as Personal Protective Equipment (PPE), sanitiser and soap, handwashing stations, thermometer guns); treatment (including ventilators and other equipment); consumables (including oxygen, medicines like Remdesivir and Vitamin C), and testing (such as PCR machines and rapid testing kits) to facilities and agencies (46–53). Other support included the provision of data bundles and SIM cards for COVID-19 response teams and market disinfection in Ghana (54, 55). A pharmaceutical company in Bangladesh supplemented government pre-funding to the Serum Institute of India to ensure priority delivery of vaccines. In return, the company was given exclusive rights to distribute the vaccine in the country (56).

Risk Communication

Private organizations also played a role in mass COVID-19 education campaigns. Support included collaborations between private companies and civil society organizations to raise awareness about COVID-19 prevention (57–60), collaboration between telecoms companies to provide public health safety information (61, 62), and involvement in door to door distribution of information, including in areas such as informal settlements and slums (63).

Protecting Livelihoods: Food Relief and Financial Assistance to Households

In all four countries, food relief was provided by the private sector to poor and vulnerable communities and business, sometimes in collaboration with public agencies. This included: the Feed a Kayayo initiative funded by the COVID-19 private sector fund providing meals to head-porters in Ghana (64); food for daily wage laborers and vulnerable families in Nepal (65, 66); and food aid provided by companies and NGOs for poor families, directly in the case of Bangladesh and Ghana and *via* the national private sector fund in the case of Nigeria and Ghana (67–74).

In two of the countries, Bangladesh and Ghana, private sector companies also provided direct financial relief to vulnerable individuals to mitigate the impact of the COVID-19 related lockdowns and other restrictions. In Bangladesh there were numerous examples, particularly *via* NGOs who have a remit to provide support to vulnerable households, and also via for-profit organizations (75–78). In Ghana, a partnership between government and a private company was formed to support enterprises with grants and soft loans, with a specific focus on assisting businesses in the informal sector owned by the vulnerable (79).

Private Sector Service Adaptation

An important feature of the private sector response to the pandemic was the adjustments the sector made to delivery of their health and non-health services.

Reducing Services in Response to the Threat of COVID-19

A feature of the response documented in Nigeria, Nepal and Bangladesh in the early stages of the pandemic, was that many private health facilities reduced services, particularly to patients presenting with COVID-19 symptoms. Many hospitals in Dhaka immediately refused to treat patients with COVID-19 as they lacked appropriate facilities and were anxious that their staff

TABLE 2 | Types of private sector participation in the COVID-19 response.

	Ghana	Nigeria	Bangladesh	Nepal	
RQ 1 Who are the private sector actors and what has been their role in the COVID-19 response?					
1.1 Direct public health response Contribution to national funds	All types of private organizations to National COVID-19 Trust Fund and COVID-19 Private Sector Fund	All types of private organizations to Coalition Against COVID-19 (CACOVID)	All types of private organizations to Prime Minister's Relief and Welfare Fund	All types of private organizations to Coronavirus Prevention, Control and Treatment Fund	
Facilities for quarantine, isolation and treatment	Faith-based organizations and hotels; Conversion of churches and hotels into isolation centers; COVID-19 Private Sector Fund construction of a 100-bed infectious disease center	CACOVID Fund Construction & equipping of medical facilities	Conversion of large private hotels into isolation centers; Business association Construction of a 50-bed field hospital	Conversion of spaces in hotels, school buildings and stadia into isolation centers; NGOs and private companies funding beds in public isolation wards	
Logistics for infection prevention, control and case management	All types of private organizations financial or in-kind donations of logistics for the public health response; Telecomms; provision of SIM cards and data bundles to National Security and COVID-19 Response Teams for use by contact tracers; Private company national mass disinfection exercise	All types of private organizations: financial or in-kind donations of logistics for the public health response	All types of private organizations made financial or in-kind donations of logistics for the public health response; Pharmaceutical company supplemented government pre-funding to the Serum Institute of India to ensure priority delivery of vaccines	All types of private organizations made financial or in-kind donations of logistics for the public health response	
Risk communication	All types of private organizations to campaigns using media to circulate safety tips and promote emergency contact numbers; Telecomms Zero rating of government websites	NGOs peer-to-peer, door-to-door education and distribution of flyers in slums and informal settlements	Telecoms toll-free line for subscribers to obtain information on COVID-19 from public health organizations	Telecomm companies help spread awareness of COVID-19 and conducted hotline services.	
1.2 Protecting livelihoods Food relief and financial assistance to households	COVID-19 Private Sector Fund Feed a Kayayo initiative provided meals for head-porters during partial lockdown. Fund for distribution to the vulnerable, public agencies, or directly to communities. Private foundation Nkosuo program, a public private partnership supported enterprises with grants and soft loans, with a specific focus on assisting businesses in the informal sector owned by the vulnerable	CACOVID funding for distribution of essential foods to vulnerable households	Private foundations, companies, NGOs, individuals provided food aid to daily wage laborers and vulnerable families. NGOs financial assistance for low-income families in urban slums and remote areas; Private bank gave option for clients to digitally donate for the poor and financial support to more than 7,000 migrants returning from abroad. Financial relief packages	Private companies provided commodities to daily wage laborers	
1.3 Private sector service adaptation Reducing services in response to the threat of COVID-19		Private health facilities reduced services to patients presenting with COVID-19 symptoms in the early stages of the pandemic	Private health facilities reduced services to patients presenting with COVID-19 symptoms in the early stages of the pandemic	Private hospitals refused to admit COVID-19 patients in the early stages of the pandemic.	
Adjusting services to promote preventative protocols	Private schools delivered online distance learning in private schools; Private companies introduced measures for workplace safety, including remodeling services	Private schools provided online distance learning in private schools;	Private schools provided online distance learning in private schools; Private companies introduced measures for workplace safety, including remodeling services	Private schools provided online distance learning in private schools; Private companies introduced measures for workplace safety, including remodeling services	

(Continued)

TABLE 2 | Continued

	Ghana	Nigeria	Bangladesh	Nepal	
RQ 1 Who are the private sector actors and what has been their role in the COVID-19 response?					
Adjusting production processes and services to respond to new market opportunities	Private companies diversified to manufacture of PPE, and products for hand hygiene such as sanitisers, as well as drugs for managing COVID-19 such as hydroxychloroquine. Some private health facilities restructured to provide medical services to COVID-19 patients; some involved in the national treatment network. Private laboratories restructured services to provide COVID-19 testing following accreditation	Private companies diversified to manufacture PPE, and products for hand hygiene such as sanitisers; Private laboratories restructured services to provide COVID-19 testing following accreditation Private universities built and strengthened platforms for long term delivery of distance learning.	Private companies diversified to manufacture PPE. City corporations in Bangladesh designated a number of hospitals in the private sector as COVID-19 hospitals	Some private health facilitie restructured to provide medical services to COVID-19 patients;	

and other patients may contract COVID-19 (80–82). A similar situation was apparent in Nepal where private hospitals were unwilling to bear the risk of treating COVID infected patients (83). In Nigeria, one media article reported a survey that found 26% of households could not access any medical care because of a reduction in services available through both private and public facilities (84).

Adjusting Services to Promote Preventative Protocols

Private businesses such as banks, factories, schools, transport drivers and market sellers introduced preventive protocols to protect customers and staff, sometimes in response to government mandates to follow COVID-19 preventive protocols. In all four countries, for example, private schools and colleges began to deliver online distance learning following government instructions to close schools (85-87). Companies remodeled their services to protect customers and staff including encouraging the use of e-banking services and safety at work facilities such as temperature checks and handwashing (88-93). These measures were often rapidly introduced and did have unintended consequences particularly for poorer households: for instance, public health measures such as market closures and decongestion led some businesses to hike prices, making essential items such as food less accessible (94). Conversely, in some cases procedures were not introduced quickly enough. Poorer workers, such as garment workers in urban areas of Bangladesh, for example, suffered most from lack of safe workplaces (95, 96).

Adjusting Production Processes and Services to Respond to New Market Opportunities

In all countries, companies adjusted their production processes to provide products essential to the control and management of the pandemic. In Ghana, Nigeria and Bangladesh this included diversification by companies into the production of PPE, sanitisers, medicines and Veronica buckets (97–101). Private universities in Nigeria took advantage of the ban on in person teaching to build and strengthen ICT platforms to deliver remote learning (102). In the medical sector, private companies in all four countries restructured services to provide COVID-19 tests and treatment services (103–109).

RQ2 Role of government in the private sector response to COVID-19 $\,$

Identification of Private Sector Actors in National Plans

Our data suggest that during the pandemic governments in all four countries recognized the importance of involving the private sector in the public health response in order to fill gaps left by the public sector. In Ghana, private sector representatives were involved by the Ministry of Health in developing the national strategic COVID-19 response plan as well as by the Ministry of Finance in developing the economic response (110, 111). An important role for private sector laboratories was identified in the Nigeria national strategy on COVID-19 testing (112). In Bangladesh, the COVID-19 plan identified the importance of private laboratories and hospitals in contributing to the overall health system response capacity (107, 108). The Nepal emergency response plan highlights the involvement of the private sector through a partnership model underpinned by memorandas of understanding (MOUs) (113, 114).

The study suggests a combination of collaborative publicprivate partnerships, contracting and regulation have been used to influence the involvement of the private sector in the response to the first wave of COVID-19 (**Table 3**).

Public-Private Partnerships

Collaborative public-private partnerships were used to expand and extend services including the private-public funding of the Serum Institute of India to deliver vaccines to Bangladesh (56), partnerships to provide quarantine and hospital capacity for COVID-19 patients in Ghana and Bangladesh (45, 115) and laboratory capacity in Nepal and in Ghana (116, 117). In Nigeria, construction and operation of COVID-19 treatment, testing and isolation centers was undertaken through partnership between the private sector fund, CACOVID and government {Not listed,

TABLE 3 | Government role in influencing private sector participation in COVID-19.

	Ghana	Nigeria	Bangladesh	Nepal		
RQ2 Role of government in the private sector response to COVID-19						
2.1 Identification of private sector actors in national plans	Private sector representatives were involved by the Ministry of Health, in developing the national strategic COVID-19 response plan as well as by the Ministry of Finance in developing the economic response.	Important role for private sector laboratories was identified in the Nigeria national strategy on COVID-19 testing.	The COVID-19 plan identified the importance of private laboratories and hospitals in contributing to the overall health system response capacity.	The Nepal emergency response plan highlights the involvement of the private sector through a partnership model underpinned by memoranda of understanding (MOUs).		
2.2 Public-private partnerships	COVID-19 Private Sector Fund & Ghana Health Service/Government of Ghana-partnership to increase capacity to manage COVID-19 patients whereby the private sector fund initiated construction and contributed in cash and in kind to build a 100-bed infectious disease hospital. Zipline & Ministry of Health partnership with a drone delivery service to more efficiently transport COVID-19 test samples. Health Frontiers and Ghana Airport Company partnership to provide antigen tests for arriving airline passengers.	Construction of isolation/treatment centers; provision of palliatives; through CACOVID.	Partnership between government, an NGO and a private pharmaceutical company to establish new quarantine, and treatment centers for COVID-19 patients such as a 50-bedded unit in Narayanganj; Private institute in India, Pharmaceutical company and Government of Bangladesh co-funding of the Serum institute of India to ensure priority delivery of vaccines.	Partnership between government and private sector laboratories to deliver COVID-19 testing services.		
2.3 Contracting	Government of Ghana & Garment companies; contracted with selected local garment companies to produce PPE for health workers; Government of Ghana and hotels contracted with hotels to offer quarantine and isolation services for returning travelers.		Contracting of hotels to provide accommodation for staff providing COVID-19 services.	Government of Nepal & Private hospitals signed MOUs to provide treatment services at an agreed rate; Department of tourism & hotels contracting with the hospitality industry to obtain room space in hotels to supplement their own quarantine and isolation capacity; Government of Nepal & Private company agreements with a private company to procure PPE for health workers.		
2.4 Regulation	Minimum standards developed by the FDA for the production of PPE; guidelines for laboratory testing developed by Ghana Health Service and enforced by the Health Facility Regulatory Agency; Safety guidelines for the re-opening of private schools; Regulation of the activities of traders to comply with government directives on preventative protocols and market decongestion, and in some cases, market closures and testing of traders.	CACOVID supported health services, including laboratories and isolation and treatment centers, required accreditation before they were permitted to deliver COVID-19 services.	Price controls introduced for masks and hand sanitisers and businesses fined for non-compliance; Government threatened to revoke licenses of private hospitals if they refused to deliver medical care	The Government of Nepal introduced a directive requiring health facilities to resume treating patients following a 3 month period during which private facilities severely curtailed access to services for anyone that was suffering or suspected to suffer from COVID-19; Price controls used to regulate fees charged in hospitals and laboratories- Health Ministry threatened action against facilities charging excess fees; confiscation of illegal		

masks and hand sanitizers from market and fines.

2020 #227}. Siimilarly, in Ghana, the private sector fund initiated construction and contributed in cash and in kind to build a 100-bed treatment center {Not listed, 2020 #366}. In Ghana, a partnership was developed between a private company and the Ministry of Health to use drones to more efficiently transport COVID-19 samples (118).

Contracting

Governments agreed to purchase services from the private sector to fill gaps in COVID-19 management and prevention. In Nepal and Ghana, hotels were contracted to provide quarantine capacity (35, 36, 119). The Nepalese Government also signed MOUs with private hospitals to deliver services at fixed rate without further cost to patients (104). In Bangladesh, hotels were contracted to provide accommodation for staff delivering COVID-19 services (120).

In some cases, governance problems arose because of overrapid contracting. In Nepal, for example, agreements with a private company were made to procure PPE following frequent news stories stressing the lack of such equipment risked health worker lives (121). However, this order was later rescinded because the contracts, made in haste, did not adhere to government procurement rules (122).

In the initial stages of the pandemic, the private health sector in Nepal had relatively little role in COVID-19 response largely due to the lack of policy clarity about the rules for engaging in service provision. This led to delays contracting the sector to deliver essential services in short supply such as PCR tests (123) leading to criticism that the government was not engaging sufficiently with the private sector in the management of the response (124). In Bangladesh, the government was accused of missing valuable opportunities to collaborate with non-government organizations to obtain a cheap (lateral flow) COVID-19 testing system (125).

Regulation

The regulation of private sector COVID-19 related activity has taken a number of forms, including price controls, the enforcement of guidelines, safety protocols and directives.

Profiteering or price gouging was evident in all countries, particularly affecting the ability of poor households to access essential public health services such as COVID-tests and hospital services (126–128). Price controls were introduced in Bangladesh and Nepal. In Bangladesh, price controls were used for masks and hand sanitiser and businesses were fined for non-compliance (129, 130). In Nepal, controls were used to regulate fees charged to COVID-19 patients in hospitals (131). The Nepal Health Ministry threatened action against private hospitals and laboratories that were charging fees for PCR tests in excess of those mandated by the government (132). However, facilities continued to flout the decision to reduce the maximum price of a PCR test for weeks after the prices were controlled (133). Although the prices of private sector tests fell in Nepal, perhaps in response to market pressure, they remained above the government prescribed maximum (134).

The diversification of the private sector into the production of COVID-19 related goods and services has necessitated

the specification of new standards. The Food and Drug Administration in Ghana, for example has developed minimum standards for the production of PPE (135) Diversification into COVID-19 products has led to allegations of both poor quality, as with tailors in Bangladesh who began to produce PPE without knowledge of the standards required (136), and corruption, when products such as hand sanitiser were deliberately faked (100, 137). In Nepal there were incidents of black marketing of commodities including masks and thermometers (138, 139) while in Ghana, unregistered medicines falsely promoted as COVID-19 cures were seized by the FDA (140).

Regulation has been required to ensure the safe provision of services in private facilities, including educational and health facilities. In Ghana safety protocols were developed to allow private schools to re-open, after at first being required to close completely (141). Traders in Ghana were asked to comply with government directives to decongest markets, including through mechanisms such as relocation exercises, rotational systems of trading, and in some cases, market closures and testing of traders (142, 143). In all four countries, guidelines on COVIDsafe private medical services were developed. In Nigeria, all CACOVID-supported health services, including laboratories and isolation and treatment centers, required accreditation from the state or national government before they were permitted to deliver COVID-19 services (144, 145). In Ghana, the Ministry of Health developed and enforced national guidelines for laboratory testing as well as for treatment, with private health facilities required to comply, including entering their testing data into the national surveillance database (106). Despite these regulations, some facilities engaged in problematic practices, leading to the need for government regulatory action (106, 146). In Bangladesh, for example, a private hospital was sealed off after evidence that COVID-19 tests had been forged (147).

The Nepalese government introduced a directive requiring health facilities to resume treating patients. This followed a 3 month period during which private facilities severely curtailed access to services for anyone that was suffering or suspected to suffer from COVID-19 (148). Similarly, in Bangladesh, the Government told private hospitals not to turn away emergency patients and forced to threatened to revoke licenses of private hospitals if they refused to deliver care (149). Some hospitals ignored these instructions leading to the need for further intervention by authorities (150).

DISCUSSION

The review suggests that the private sector has played a substantial and varied role in the COVID-19 response in all four countries. In all countries, private sector organizations have contributed funding and supplies, have adapted their services and diversified into providing new ones. In addition, governments have attempted to collaborate with the private sector, to regulate their activities and enforce regulations where necessary.

Motivations for Private Sector Action

The review suggests a number of motivating factors behind COVID-19 related private sector action. Some of the

contributions, such as the cash and in-kind donations by private companies to the public health and relief efforts across the countries, might be classified as part of corporate social responsibility toward the pandemic. Corporate funding for national funds as well as one off health service infrastructure investments were well publicized with acknowledgments on fund websites and much publicity in the national press; for example: (26, 49, 79). As discussed elsewhere for the hospitality sector, there is evidence that corporate social responsibility during the pandemic has boosted firm value with a positive impact on business survival (151).

A second factor motivating the private sector appears to be business survival and revenue protection. Use of hotels to provide quarantine space in Nepal, for example, provided much needed support to the tourism sector. Empty conference venues in Bangladesh performed a similar function. Similarly, efforts to protect workers and keep places of work safe from COVID-19 infection have both important benefits for workers and the general population but also enabled businesses themselves to survive (152). Similar revenue protection during the pandemic is reported in other settings. A recent international newspaper review suggested that liquidity problems in the private medical sector resulting from a decline in revenues and increasing costs of service provision acted as a stimulus to either stop treating expensive COVID-19 patients or increase the prices for treatment (15).

In other cases, the financial benefits of private sector responses have been a little more speculative although potentially more profitable. Diversification by textile and beverage companies in Ghana into the production of PPE and hand sanitiser protects the current revenue base without necessarily being a longer run corporate strategy. Supplementing Government of Bangladesh pre-funding to the Serum Institute for the development of vaccines gave the company exclusive rights to distribute a resulting vaccine in the country part of which will be sold to private paying customers.

Improving the Government Response to the Private Sector

Governments in each country have been forced to quickly develop and adapt strategies to work with the private sector. In all countries the private sector was identified as a key player in the response and were consulted with and written into accompanying strategies. The response by the sector and success of government in managing the response is likely to depend on the extent to which public and private sector incentives and motivations align. As reflected above, private enterprises had strong incentives to cooperate with government in raising funds to alleviate the harm done by COVID-19. They also had a strong self-interest in abiding by and even leading the introduction of public health measures within their own workplaces. Private funding for COVID-19 initiatives, frequently in collaboration with government, have been high profile and often substantial: Devex suggests that in Ghana a third of COVID-related spending has come from the private sector (153).

Government control and regulation over other aspects of the private sector response has proved rather more difficult. Governments in each country have faced a series of challenges in regulating the private sector. While our examples are specific to the COVID-19 response, they probably reflect the general difficulties of dealing with large, dispersed and often historically unregulated private sectors. These include: ensuring that appropriate private (non-COVID) health services were still delivered; regulating the price and quality of COVID-19 products and services; developing effective partnerships with the private sector to complement or address gaps in the work of the public sector.

Ensuring Services

The motivations for private health facilities to continue to deliver health services during the pandemic are perhaps complicated. As in other countries, the pandemic required complex and costly safety measures to be introduced. Private facilities often took a strongly risk adverse approach to providing services. Many facilities were unable or unwilling to risk admitting COVID-19 patients to protect patients and staff leading to reports that patients could not access health-care. Government took action in several countries to request and cajole private services to reopen including, in Bangladesh, a threat to revoke their licenses (149). Such action was only partly successful. In Bangladesh and Nepal it was reported that private hospitals had still not opened up many months after government requested that they re-open (150, 154).

Effective Regulation

Government was challenged in delivering consistent and effective regulation to the markets emerging from the demands created for COVID-19 products. These challenges include limiting profiteering or price gouging due to limited supply of essential products. This is a practice noted in a number of other countries as is the observation that government often appears to be unable to control the practice (15). A further challenge was the quality control of products developed from business diversification and limits on the exports of essential supplies. It is often unclear whether governments really have the ability to enforce regulation. The responsibility for regulation often falls on local government which often lack the resources to enforce nationally set standards (155). In both Nepal and Bangladesh there were reports that companies continued to flout the standards set by government. The difficulties in regulating an often powerful private sector are reflected in other countries. In India, for example, while states announced that care for COVID-19 patients should be free or highly subsidized in private and public facilities many large hospitals ignored the request and patients complained of being directed first to unsubsidised beds (156).

Public-Private Collaboration

The recognition of the private sector as an important stakeholder and source of financial support has not always translated into rapid utilization of capacity through partnerships and direct contracting. Delays and under-utilization of private sector resources was reported in Nepal, Ghana and Bangladesh. Where collaboration between government and the private sector appears to have been most successful is where there is a clear definition of

The Private Sector and COVID-19

the gaps in state provision followed by transparent agreements to jointly produce with or contract from the private sector. This was the case in Ghana in contracting with the garment sector for PPE and purchase of hotel space for quarantine by the Nepal government. The rapid use of private companies to provide quarantine space was in stark contrast to the weak efforts in several countries to ensure that private medical services remained accessible, affordable and safe.

PREPARING FOR THE NEXT PANDEMIC: THE ROLE OF GOVERNMENTS AND THE PRIVATE SECTOR

The private sector as employer and provider of essential services is of growing importance to the increasingly urban population across the four countries and other similar contexts. The dependence of urban populations on private health services meant that they were particularly impacted in the initial stages of the pandemic when many private facilities closed or severely curtailed services. The experience of the four countries suggests a number of ways in which the response to the private sector might be improved in order to make the health system more resilient to future health crises including pandemics.

Fundamental to an improved response is to ensure that essential health services continue to be delivered including through the private healthcare sector upon which so much of the population is dependent, especially in urban areas which have borne the brunt of the pandemic in most countries. There is some evidence that working with the private sector can improve access to basic health services for poor households (157). Private services have invariably been included in strategic plans for coping with the pandemic. The study suggests that these intentions are often not translated into rapid delivery of services both because rules on protecting non-COVID patients were unclear and rules on procurement of private services not well understood. This is not just an issue in low resource settings. In the UK, the majority of private sector capacity block purchased by the public sector in the early stages of the pandemic was unused because of confusion over contracting processes and a mismatch between population need and available resources (158). The experience suggests the need for a clear framework to continue essential health services either by taking over private sector capacity or through clear rules that allow rapid procurement of non-government services.

A second requirement is the ability to provide the surge capacity necessary to overcome shortages in logistics in the early stages of the pandemic. Around the world, in rich as well as poorer countries health systems struggled to ensure that supplies of essential products and services necessary to deal with the pandemic were available (159). The reasons for this are multiple and include an ideological preference for private sector delivery of services (160). In all four countries a strategy is needed for ensuring supply chain resilience either by ramping up public production or developing systems to ensure rapid, quality procurement from the private sector, a theme picked up in other contexts from Iran to South Africa (161, 162). Finally, plans—including regulations and means of enforcement-are needed to protect the population, both in terms of health care treatment and prevention and ensuring that private workplaces remain safe during a public health emergency. Within cities, local governments responsible for enforcement of regulation need the human and resource capacity to apply and enforce regulations within the complex and dynamic environments in which they operate. This is particularly challenging when regulations may disproportionately affect the poorest in the city. Planning for future pandemics must engage city governments and consider the protection of not only the health of city dwellers but also their financial means of survival.

LIMITATIONS

The study was largely restricted to the first phase of the pandemic, until September 2020. It was restricted to documents made available electronically. It may have missed government policy documents that were not made publicly available. The pandemic evolved rapidly and unpredictably and the conclusions drawn are confined to the experience of the first 6 months only. Conclusions and recommendations will benefit from further analysis and discussion once the pandemic has past. The review was largely descriptive in scope and so does not attempt to quantify the impact of private sector behavior or the government's own response to that behavior. Qualitative interviews would have helped to elucidate some of the themes, but resource constraints and pandemic restrictions made this impossible. Although the role of different levels of government in influencing the private sector response was included in the analysis very few media reports included references to local government.

CONCLUSION

The private sector has been a key player in the COVID-19 response, not only within the health sector but also across multiple sectors impacting on health, prevention and livelihoods. This is particularly evident in urban areas, where the private sector dominates. Governments have followed a variety of strategies, including partnerships, contracting and regulation to attempt to manage the private sector response. Early, collaborative planning where local governments can reflect the realities and vulnerabilities of urban populations is vital if future pandemics are to be controlled whilst mitigating negative social and economic impacts on the urban poor.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are included in the article/**Supplementary Material**, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

LJW, HE, TE, and MD: conceptualization. OO, RH, JN, SB, and ZQ: supervision. DB, CM, BN, SS, LJW, DJ, and AO:

investigation. LJW, HE, TE, and IA: writing original draft preparation. All authors contributed to the article, writing-review and editing, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

The study in Nepal, Nigeria, and Bangladesh was part of CHORUS funded by UK Aid, from the UK Government, Grant 301132 (involving HE, TE, MD, OO, RH, JN, SB, ZQ, DB, CM, BN, AO, SS, DJ, and IA). In Ghana (involving LJW, IA, AO, and JN) the study was funded jointly by IDRC, Grant 109479 as part of the CATALYSE project (Exploring and learning from evidence, policy and systems responses to COVID-19 in West and Central Africa) and UK Aid as part of CHORUS (Community-led Responsive and Elective Urban Health Systems). The funders had

REFERENCES

- Bhalla N. Coronavirus will travel 'incredibly fast' in Africa's slums, U.N. cities chief warns. Reuters (2020). Available online at: https://news.trust.org/item/ 20200424160516-cl4g5/ (accessed April 24, 2020).
- 2. WIEGO. Impact of public health measures on informal workers livelihoods and health WIEGO Women in Employment: Globalizing and Organising, Manchester (2020).
- Grepin KA. Private sector an important but not dominant provider of key health services in low- and middle-income countries. *Health Aff.* (2016) 35:1214–21. doi: 10.1377/hlthaff.2015.0862
- Ban B, Hodgins S, Thapa P, Thapa S, Joshi D, Dhungana A, et al. A national survey of private-sector outpatient care of sick infants and young children in Nepal. *BMC Health Serv Res.* (2020) 20:545. doi: 10.1186/s12913-020-05393-1
- Prach LM, Treleaven E, Isiguzo C, Liu J. Care-seeking at patent and proprietary medicine vendors in Nigeria. BMC Health Serv Res. (2015) 15:231. doi: 10.1186/s12913-015-0895-z
- Adams AM, Islam R, Yusuf SS, Panasci A, Crowell N. Healthcare seeking for chronic illness among adult slum dwellers in Bangladesh: a descriptive cross-sectional study in two urban settings. *PLoS ONE.* (2020) 15:e0233635. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0233635
- 7. WHO. An Action Plan to Engage the Private Health Service Delivery Sector in the Response to COVID-19 | Health Systems Governance Collaborative. Geneva: World Health Organisation (2020).
- Mackintosh M, Channon A, Karan A, Selvaraj S, Cavagnero E, Zhao H. What is the private sector? understanding private provision in the health systems of low-income and middle-income countries. *Lancet.* (2016) 388:596–605. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(16)00342-1
- 9. Ministry of Health-MOH/Nepal, New ERA/Nepal, ICF. *Nepal Demographic and Health Survey 2016*. Kathmandu, Nepal: MOH/Nepal, New ERA/Nepal & ICF (2017).
- National Institute of Population Research and Training (NIPORT), ICF. Bangladesh Demographic and Health Survey 2017–18. Dhaka, Bangladesh & Rockville, Maryland, USA: NIPORT & ICF (2020).
- 11. National Population Commission-NPC/Nigeria, ICF. Nigeria Demographic and Health Survey 2018. Abuja, Nigeria, and Rockville, Maryland, USA: NPC & ICF; 2019.
- 12. Ghana Statistical Service-GSS, Ghana Health Service-GHS, ICF International. *Ghana Demographic and Health Survey 2014.* Rockville, Maryland, USA: GSS, GHS, and ICF International (2015).
- Elston JWT, Cartwright C, Ndumbi P, Wright J. The health impact of the 2014–15 Ebola outbreak. *Public Health.* (2017) 143:60–70. doi: 10.1016/j.puhe.2016.10.020
- Klinton JS, Oga-Omenka C, Heitkamp P. TB and COVID-public and private health sectors adapt to a new reality. *J Clin Tuberc Other Mycobact Dis.* (2020) 21:100199. doi: 10.1016/j.jctube.2020.100199

no role in study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

In addition to the authors listed we acknowledge the contribution of the following researchers in developing the country reports: Maisha Ahsan, Abrit Arjyal, Muniba Farin, Shophika Regmi, Sauga KC, Santosh Giri, and Sampurna Kakchapati.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fpubh. 2022.878225/full#supplementary-material

- Williams OD. COVID-19 and private health: market and governance failure. *Development*. (2020) 63:1–10. doi: 10.1057/s41301-0 20-00273-x
- Kayesa NK, Shung-King M. The role of document analysis in health policy analysis studies in low and middle-income countries: lessons for HPA researchers from a qualitative systematic review. *Health Policy OPEN*. (2021) 2:100024. doi: 10.1016/j.hpopen.2020.100024
- CHORUS. Resources Leeds (2022). Available online at: https:// chorusurbanhealth.org/resources/
- WHO. Statement on the second meeting of the International Health Regulations (2005) Emergency Committee regarding the outbreak of novel coronavirus (2019-nCoV) Geneva2020. Available online at: https://web. archive.org/web/20210815071616/https://www.who.int/news/item/30-01-2020-statement-on-the-second-meeting-of-the-international-healthregulations-%282005%29-emergency-committee-regarding-the-outbreakof-novel-coronavirus-%282019-ncov%29
- Wallace L, Dwomoh D, Ofosu A, Kum-Aboagye P. Analysis and Lessons from City and Local Government Responses to the Covid-19 Pandemic in the Context of the National Response in Ghana Accra: CHORUS Catalyse (2021).
- 20. Azdi Z, Nazneen S, Huque S, Rahman Piyal S, Naznin B, Huque R, et al. Covid and Cities: Bangladesh Report. Dhaka: CHORUS (2021).
- 21. Mbachu C, Agwu P, Arize I, Okeke C, Ogbozor P, Orjiakor C, et al. *Covid and Cities: Nigeria Case Study Report.* Enugu: CHORUS (2021).
- 22. Baral S, Joshi D, Sharma S, Shrestha P, Regmi S, Kakchapati S, et al. *Covid-19* and *Cities: Nepal Country Report.* Kathmandu: CHORUS (2021).
- 23. Sapkota K, Dangal G, Koirala M, Sapkota K, Poudel A, Dhital SR. Strategies for prevention and control of COVID-19 in Nepal. *Journal of Patan Academy of Health Sciences.* (2020) 7:85–8. doi: 10.3126/jpahs.v7i1.28879
- 24. The Himalayan News Service. *Government issue COVID-19 fund directive. The Himalayan Times.* (2020). Available online at: https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/government-issues-covid-19-fund-directive (accessed April 12, 2020).
- Agrani Bank donates Tk1.25cr to PM's relief fund. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/ covid-19-bangladesh/agrani-bank-donates-tk125cr-pms-relief-fund-66079 (accessed April 6, 2020).
- Marico donates Tk50 lakh to PM's Relief and Welfare Fund. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronaviruschronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/marico-donates-tk50-lakh-pms-reliefand-welfare-fund-66064 (accessed April 6, 2020).
- 27. Summit Group donates Tk 30m to fight coronavirus pandemic. The Financial Express (2020). Available online at: https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/economy/bangladesh/summit-group-donates-tk-30m-to-fight-coronavirus-pandemic-1585652363 (accessed March 31, 2020).
- 28. Government of Ghana. *The COVID-19 National Trust Fund Accra.* (2020). Available online at: https://nationalcovidtrustfund.gov.gh/

- Larweh K. Top Archive Donates to Covid-19 Trust Fund. Daily Graphic (2020). Available online at: https://www.graphic.com.gh/news/generalnews/top-archive-donates-to-covid-19-trust-fund.html (accessed April 28, 2020).
- Khatri P. Govt Receives Over Rs 1.59 Bln In Anti-COVID-19 Fund. The Rising Nepal (2020). Available online at: https://risingnepaldaily.com/mainnews/govt-receives-over-rs-159-bln-in-anti-covid-19-fund (accessed April 3, 2020).
- Toluwani O. Opinion: COVID-19 is a game-changer for health financing in Nigeria. devex (2020). Available online at: https://www.devex.com/news/ opinion-covid-19-is-a-game-changer-for-health-financing-in-nigeria-97117 (accessed June 10, 2020).
- CACOVID. Coalition Against COVID19 Abuja. (2020). Available online at: https://www.cacovid.org/
- COVID-19 Private Sector Fund Accra. (2020). Available online at: https:// ghanacovid19fund.com/ (accessed January 19, 2022).
- 34. COVID-19 Trust Fund presents GH6.8m to Infectious Diseases Centre Graphic Online. (2020). Available online at: https://www.graphic.com.gh/ news/general-news/covid-19-trust-fund-presents-gh-6-8m-to-infectiousdiseases-centre.html (accessed August 20, 2020).
- 35. Himalayan News Service. 5,000-bed quarantine facilities to be set up in valley. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: https:// thehimalayantimes.com/kathmandu/5000-bed-quarantine-facilities-tobe-set-up-in-valley (accessed March 23, 2020).
- 36. Himalayan News Service. Hotel quarantine not for profit, but govt trying to haggle: Hotel Association Nepal. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: https://thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/hotel-quarantine-not-forprofit-but-govt-trying-to-haggle-han (accessed August 23, 2020).
- Church of Pentecost offers facility as isolation center for COVID-19 treatment. CitiNewsroom (2020). Available online at: https://citinewsroom.com/2020/ 04/church-of-pentecost-offers-facility-as-isolation-center-for-covid-19treatment/ (accessed April 24, 2020).
- 20 isolation beds added in Narayani. Kantipur National Daily (2020). Available online at: epaper.ekantipur.com/kantipur/2020-04-06 (accessed April 6, 2020).
- Alamgir S. Star-rated Cox's Bazar hotel to turn into isolation centre. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/star-rated-coxs-bazar-hotelturn-isolation-centre-87517 (accessed June 1, 2020).
- CACOVID: Nigeria's private-sector response to COVID-19. Business Day (2020). Available online at: https://businessday.ng/coronavirus/article/ cacovid-nigerias-private-sector-response-to-covid-19/ (accessed April 15, 2020).
- Hospital for Covid-19 patients at Bashundhara's ICCB to open soon'. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/hospitalfor-coronavirus-covid-19-patients-at-bashundhara-iccb-open-soon-1895308 (accessed April 21, 2020).
- 42. *ICCB hospital for Covid-19 patients opens*. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/iccb-hospital-covid-19-patients-opens-1903636 (accessed May 18, 2020).
- Navana group to give 2-storey building in Chattogram for corona hospital. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/field-hospital-brings-reliefctg-covid-19-patients-81766 (accessed May 15, 2020).
- 44. BGMEA inaugurates 50-bed dedicated Covid-19 field hospital in Chattogram. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ coronavirus-chronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/bgmea-inaugurates-50-beddedicated-covid-19-field-hospital (accessed July 2, 2020).
- 45. Bawumia commissions 100-bed infectious disease centre sponsored by Ghana Covid-19 Private Sector Fund. Joy Online (2020). Available online at: https://www.myjoyonline.com/bawumia-commissions-100bed-infectious-disease-centre-sponsored-by-ghana-covid-19-privatesector-fund/ (accessed July 25, 2020).
- NMB Bank Provides 5 thousand set Remdesivir Kantipur (2020). Available online at: https://ekantipur.com/business/2020/08/28/159858801772994586. html (accessed August 28, 2020).

- Unilever announces relief package Kantipur National (2020). Available online at: https://epaper.ekantipurhttps://epaper.ekantipur (accessed July 7, 2020).
- Panchakanya hands over Health Commodities Kantipur (2020). Available online at: https://epaper.ekantipur.com/kantipur/2020-05-05 (accessed May 5, 2020).
- Bishal Group Provides PPE, IR Thermometer and N-95 Mask. Online Khabar (2020). Available online at: https://www.onlinekhabar.com/2020/05/ 868744 (accessed May 29, 2020).
- Staff Correspondent. Covid-19 Vaccine Production: Beximco Pharma ties up with Indian firm. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https:// www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/beximco-pharma-ties-indian-firm-1952677 (accessed August 28, 2020).
- Parvez S. *The poor looking down the barrel*. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/the-poor-lookingdown-the-barrel-1889122 (accessed November 8, 2020).
- Laxmi provides health supply to province Kantipur National Daily. (2020). Available online at: https://epaper.ekantipur.com/kantipur/2020-06-16 (accessed July 16, 2020).
- Okunola A. 5 Challenges Facing Health Care Workers in Nigeria as They Tackle COVID-19. Global Citizen (2020). Available online at: https://www. globalcitizen.org/en/content/challenges-for-health-care-workers-nigeriacovid/ (accessed June 9, 2020).
- MTN Ghana. MTN Ghana Foundation supports government's Covid-19 fight with 5 million. JoyOnline (2020). Available online at: https://www. myjoyonline.com/mtn-ghana-foundation-supports-governments-covid-19-fight-with-5-million/ (accessed April 8, 2020).
- Nyavi GA. Zoomlion partners govt to clean markets in Accra. Graphic Online (2020). Available online at: https://www.graphic.com.gh/news/generalnews/zoomlion-partners-govt-to-clean-markets-in-accra.html (accessed July 20, 2020).
- 56. Beximco Pharma and Serum Institute of India Announce COVID-19 Vaccine Cooperation. Labmate Online (2020). Available online at: https:// www.labmate-online.com/news/news-and-views/5/beximco-pharma/ beximco-pharma-andnbspserum-institute-of-india-announce-covid-19vaccine-cooperation/53159
- Merck Foundation, African First Ladies Join Covid-19 'Stay Safe' Campaign. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: https://dailyguidenetwork. com/merck-foundation-african-first-ladies-join-covid-19-stay-safecampaign/ (accessed April 9, 2020).
- How CSOs, NGOs, aged fight COVID-19 in Nigeria. FactCheck (2020). Available online at: http://www.factcheckng.com/2020/05/how-csos-ngosaged-fight-covid-19-in.html (accessed May 23, 2020).
- Campbell J, McCaslin J. How Nigeria Has Responded to COVID-19 So Far. Council for Foreign Relations. (2020). Available online at: https://www.cfr. org/blog/how-nigeria-has-responded-covid-19-so-far (accessed April 28, 2020).
- MTN Announces Ghc 5m Package For Covid-19. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: https://dailyguidenetwork.com/mtn-announcesghc-5m-package-for-covid-19/ (accessed April 7, 2020).
- Banglalink announces toll-free calls to coronavirus hotlines. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ companies/coronavirus-hotline-numbers-announced-toll-free-banglalinksubscribers-54265 (accessed March 10, 2020).
- 62. Badhathoki B. *This is how phones are used to spread Covid-19 awareness in Nepal*. Onlinekhabar (2020). Available online at: https://english. onlinekhabar.com/this-is-how-phones-are-used-to-spread-covid-19-awareness-in-nepal.html (accessed April 29, 2020).
- 63. Slum/Shack Dwellers International Impact of COVID-19 on Nigeria's informal settlements. Cape Town (2020).
- Sarpong A. FEED-A-KAYAYO Project Accra. (2020). Available online at: home.kpmg/gh/en/home/insights/2020/08/feed-a-kayayo-project.html.
- 65. Himalayan News Service. Unilever's initiative in fight against COVID-19 pandemic Himalayan Times Daily (2021). Available online at: thehimalayantimes.com/business/unilevers-initiative-in-fight-againstcovid-19 (accessed July 9, 2021).

- Everest employee provide relief worth 3 million. Kantipur National Daily (2020). Available online at: epaper.ekantipur.com/kantipur/2020-05-11 (accessed May 11, 2020).
- Okwumbu-Imafidon R. CACOVID devotes N23 billion to feeding Nigerians. Nairametrics (2020). Available online at: https://nairametrics.com/2020/04/ 21/cacovid-devotes-n23-billion-to-feeding-nigerians/ (accessed April 21, 2020).
- Antara NF. Bidyanondo Foundation doing its best to help people. Dhaka Tribune (2020). Available online at: https://www.dhakatribune.com/ bangladesh/2020/05/08/bidyanondo-foundation-doing-its-best-to-helpthe-people (accessed November 16, 2020).
- Mr Noodles lends hand to coronavirus-hit people. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/ covid-19-bangladesh/mr-noodles-lends-hand-coronavirus-hit-people-71377 (accessed April 19, 2020).
- Mondira RT. JAAGO Foundation's initiatives to help people in need. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/star-youth/ news/jaago-foundations-initiatives-help-people-need-1888168 (accessed March 31, 2020).
- Adesanya OA. Government preparedness and response towards COVID-19 outbreak in Nigeria: a retrospective analysis of the last 6 months. J Glob Health. (2020) 10:020382. doi: 10.7189/jogh.10.020382
- PepsiCo to provide over 1.4m meals. Dhaka Tribune (2020). Available online at: https://www.dhakatribune.com/business/2020/04/29/pepsico-toprovide-over-1-4-million-meals-bss (accessed April 29, 2020).
- 73. Dixit S, Ogundeji Y, Onwujekw O. How well has Nigeria responded to COVID-19? Washington DC: Brookings (2020).
- Victory Bible Church Donates Food To Over 2,000 Awoshie Residents. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/victorybible-church-donates-food-to-over-2000-awoshie-residents (accessed April 19, 2020).
- Coronavirus fallout: Brac allocates Tk 15cr for 100,000 low-income families. Dhaka Tribune (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/ coronavirus-deadly-new-threat/news/coronavirus-fallout-brac-allocatestk-15cr-100000-low-income-families-1888891 (accessed November 16, 2020).
- Coronavirus: Brac UDP distributes food to slum dwellers. Dhaka Tribune (2020). Available online at: https://www.dhakatribune.com/bangladesh/ dhaka/2020/04/01/coronavirus-brac-udp-distributes-food-to-slumdwellers (accessed April 1, 2020).
- TBS Report. Standard Chartered encourages clients to join fight against coronavirus. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www. tbsnews.net/economy/banking/standard-chartered-encourages-clientsjoin-fight-against-coronavirus-82882 (accessed May 18, 2020).
- Coronavirus fallout: Brac to support 7,250 migrant returnees. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/ coronavirus-fallout-brac-support-7250-migrant-returnees-1916677 (accessed November 16, 2020).
- NBSSI and Mastercard Foundation COVID-19 Recovery and Resilience Program to Support MSMEs in Ghana. Mastercard Foundation (2020). Available online at: https://mastercardfdn.org/nbssi-and-mastercardfoundation-covid-19-recovery-and-resilience-program-to-supportmsmes-in-ghana/ (accessed September 16, 2020).
- Tajmim T. Private hospitals unable, unwilling to treat coronavirus patients. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ bangladesh/health/private-hospitals-unable-unwilling-treat-coronaviruspatients-54169 (accessed March 10, 2020).
- Devnath B. Frontline fighters lack enough personal safety gear. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronaviruschronicle/frontline-fighters-lack-enough-personal-safety-gear-58288 (accessed March 19, 2020).
- Napo Offers Covid-19 Suggestions. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/napo-offers-covid-19-suggestions (accessed March 27, 2020).
- Private hospitals refuse to admit Covid-19 patients as cases spike. The Record (2020). Available online at: https://www.recordnepal.com/private-hospitalsrefuse-to-admit-covid-19-patients-as-cases-spike (accessed August 15, 2020).

- Siwatu O, Palacios-Lopez A, Mcgee K, Amankwah A, Vishwanath T, Azad M. Nigeria COVID-19 National Longitudinal Phone Survey: Baseline. Washington: World Bank (2020).
- Kazeem Y. Nigerian schools are being forced to rethink their digital limits and education models in a pandemic. Quartz Africa (2020). Available online at: https://qz.com/africa/1882896/nigerian-schools-adopt-online-learningamid-covid-19/
- 86. Classes through online, radio and television Kantipur National Daily (2020).
- Wadud M. Delayed online teaching in pandemic widens education gap. University World News (2020). Available online at: https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php?story= 20200722154017758.
- Tarlue M. Banks Take Precautionary Measures Against Coronavirus. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: https://dailyguidenetwork.com/ banks-take-precautionary-measures-against-coronavirus/ (accessed March 14, 2020).
- Nettey M. Standard Chartered Commits GHS1m To Fight Covid-19. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/standard-chartered-commits-gh1m-to-fightcovid-19/ (accessed April 23, 2020).
- Prime Bank to prioritise health safety in post shutdown operations. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews. net/companies/prime-bank-prioritise-health-safety-post-shutdownoperations-87964 (accessed June 2, 2020).
- Covid-19: SIBL urges clients to use mobile app for safer banking. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/economy/ banking/covid-19-sibl-urges-clients-use-mobile-app-safer-banking-91552 (accessed June 10, 2020).
- 92. Factories can run but must ensure safety of workers. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/frontpage/news/factoriescan-run-must-ensure-safety-workers-1886866 (accessed March 25, 2020).
- COVID-19 infection increasing among bank employees. Kantipur National Daily (2020).
- Asante LA, Mills RO. Exploring the socioeconomic impact of COVID-19 pandemic in marketplaces in Urban Ghana. *Africa Spectrum.* (2020) 55, 170–81. doi: 10.1177/0002039720943612
- Chowdhury SH. Eight lakh garment workers in Chattogram face corona risk. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/ economy/rmg/eight-lakh-garment-workers-chattogram-face-corona-risk-59314 (accessed March 21, 2020).
- TBS Report. 9 More RMG workers tested positive for Covid-19. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronaviruschronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/9-more-rmg-workers-tested-positivecovid-19-76441 (accessed May 2, 2020).
- Duah DP. From Beverage Manufacturer to COVID-19 Killer. PSI (2020). Available online at: https://www.psi.org/2020/04/hand-sanitizer-ghana/ (accessed April 29, 2020).
- Unah L. Nigerian tailors join PPE rush. African Business (2020). Available online at: https://african.business/2020/06/economy/nigerian-tailors-joinppe-rush/ (accessed July 17, 2020).
- Mirdha RU, Suman M. Factories rise to the occasion, join hands to make PPE. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar. net/business/news/factories-rise-the-occasion-join-hands-make-ppe-1886101 (accessed March 26, 2020).
- All hospitals under watch. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/backpage/news/all-hospitals-under-watch-1924273 (accessed July 3, 2020).
- Nyavi GA. Covid 19: Tobinco produces hydroxychloroquine locally. Graphic online (2020). Available online at: http://www.graphic. com.gh/news/general-news/ghana-news-covid-19-tobinco-produceshydroxychloroquine-locally.html (accessed June 24, 2020).
- Samuel AI. Coronavirus (COVID-19) and Nigerian education system: impacts, management, responses, and way forward. *Education Journal*. (2020) 3, 1–15. doi: 10.31058/j.edu.2020.34009
- 103. Himalayan News Service. Attending corona patients a must for private hospitals: SC. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: https:// thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/attending-corona-patients-a-must-forprivate-hospitals-sc (accessed April 1, 2020).

- 104. Private COVID-19 hospitals start treating patients. Kantipur National Dailv (2020).Available online at: ekantipur.com/news/2020/08/27/15984929785017749.html (accessed August 17, 2020).
- Seven private Laboratories Get Approval to Commence COVID-19 Testing in Lagos. Lagos State Government Official Web Portal (2020). Available online at: https://health.lagosstate.gov.ng/2020/06/30/seven-private-laboratoriesget-approval-to-commence-covid-19-testing-in-lagos/ (accessed June 30, 2020).
- 106. Ministry of Health. *National Guidelines for Laboratory Testing and Reporting on Respiratory Infections*. Accra: Government of Ghana (2020).
- 107. Government of Bangladesh. Bangladesh Preparedness and Response Plan for COVID-19. Dhaka: Ministry of Health and Family Welfare (2020).
- Four Khulna pvt hospitals to ready Covid-19 units. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/ covid-19-bangladesh/four-khulna-pvt-hospitals-ready-covid-19-units-102598 (accessed July 6, 2020).
- 109. Multi-sector collaboration in Nigeria's COVID-19 Response. Geneva: Health Cluster, World Health Organisation (2020).
- Ministry of Finance and Economic Planning. Ghana Covid-19 Alleviation and Revitalization of Enterprises Support: Ghana CARES OBTAATANPA Programme. Accra: MOFEP (2020).
- 111. Ministry of Health. National Strategic COVID-19 Response Plan: July 2020-Dec 2021. Accra: Government of Ghana (2020).
- 112. NCDC. National Strategy to Scale Up Access to Coronavirus Disease Testing in Nigeria. Abuja: Nigeria Centre for Disease Control (2020).
- 113. Ministry of Health and Population. *Health Sector Emergency Response Plan COVID-19*. Kathmandu: Government of Nepal (2020).
- 114. Letter regarding one door system in relief distribution (2020).
- 115. Sajida Foundation to provide 10,000 personal protective equipments. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews. net/coronavirus-chronicle/sajida-foundation-provide-10000-personalprotective-equipments-59272 (accessed March 21, 2020).
- 116. Government of Nepal. *Health Sector Emergency Response Plan*. Kathmandu: Nibistry of Health and Population, Government of Nepal (2020).
- Health Frontier Saving Lives Against Coronavirus Oppong Nkrumah. Daily Guide (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/health-frontiersaving-lives-against-coronavirus-oppong-nkrumah (accessed October 5, 2020).
- Zipline Ghana Begin Emergency Delivery Of Covid-19 Test Samples. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/ziplineghana-begin-emergency-delivery-of-covid-19-test-samples (accessed April 20, 2020).
- 119. COVID-19: LCB partners GHS to disinfect hotels used as quarantine centers. Graphic Online (2020). Available online at: https://www.graphic.com.gh/ news/general-news/covid-19-lcb-partners-ghs-to-disinfect-hotels-usedas-quarantine-centers.html (accessed April 11, 2020).
- 120. Four Jashore hospitals ready to provide Covid-19 treatment. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronaviruschronicle/covid-19-bangladesh/four-jashore-hospitals-ready-providecovid-19-treatment (accessed April 22, 2020).
- 121. Government of Nepal. Regarding implementation of decision of Government of Nepal (To all local levels) Ministry of Federal Affairs and General Administration (2020).
- 122. Himalayan News Service. *Govt scraps contract with Omni Group*. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/govt-scraps-contract-with-omni-group (accessed April 2, 2020).
- 123. 20 provide laboratories interested to PCR test (2020). service. Online Khabar Available online at: http://www.onlinekhabar.com/www.onlinekhabar.com/2020/06/872654 (accessed June 12, 2020).
- 124. Rayamajhee B, Pokhrel A, Syangtan G, Khadka S, Lama B, Rawal LB, et al. How well the government of nepal is responding to covid-19? an experience from a resource-limited country to confront unprecedented pandemic. *Front Public Health.* (2021) 9:597808. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.597808
- 125. Gonoshasthaya develops 'simple, cheap, effective' Coronavirus test system. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/

coronavirus-chronicle/gonoshasthaya-develops-simple-cheap-effectivecoronavirus-test-system-58171 (accessed March 18, 2020).

- Cousins S. Bangladesh's Covid-19 testing criticised. Financial Express (2020). Available online at: https://thefinancialexpress.com.bd/views/bangladeshscovid-19-testing-criticised-1598716273 (accessed August 29, 2020)
- 127. Cousins S. Bangladesh's COVID-19 testing criticised. Lancet. (2020) 396:591. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(20)31819-5
- Adejoro L. Lagos' laboratories accredited for COVID-19 testing charge extra fees ranging from N10,000 to N50,000. Punch Healthwise (2020). Available online at: https://healthwise.punchng.com/lagos-laboratories-accreditedfor-covid-19-testing-charge-extra-fees-ranging-from-n10000-to-n50000/ (accessed July 12, 2020).
- 129. Price Hike of Mask, Sanitiser: 27 businesses in and around Dhaka fined. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/ city/news/27-businesses-and-around-dhaka-fined-1879129 (accessed November 15, 2020).
- pharmacies fined for selling masks, sanitisers at hiked price. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/bangladesh/ crime/rab-raids-pharmacies-overcharging-complaints-54331 (accessed March 10, 2020).
- 131. Private hospitals say, they can not treat patient with the fee decided by government. Kantipur National daily (2020). Available online at: https:// ekantipur.com/news/2020/08/14/159736622035647359.html (accessed August 14, 2020).
- Private laboratories allowed to perform PCR Test. Kantipur National Daily (2020). Available online at: epaper.ekantipur.com/kantipur/2020-06-15 (accessed June 15, 2020).
- 133. private labs in Kathmandu defy govt ceiling on PCR test charge. Online Khabar (2020). Available online at: https://english.onlinekhabar.com/8private-labs-in-kathmandu-defy-govt-ceiling-on-pcr-test-charge.html (accessed September 28, 2020).
- Govt warns labs against overcharging for PCR test. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: https://thehimalayantimes.com/kathmandu/govtwarns-labs-against-overcharging-for-pcr-test (accessed April 28, 2020).
- 135. FDA Ghana. *Guidelines for the registration of homemade face masks*. Accra: Food and Drugs Authority, Government of Ghana (2020).
- 136. Karim R. Substandard PPE floods Dhaka's markets. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www.tbsnews.net/coronavirus-chronicle/ covid-19-bangladesh/substandard-ppe-floods-dhakas-markets-64042 (accessed April 2, 2020).
- 137. Nyabor J. Techiman: Husband and wife arrested for producing fake hand sanitizers. CitiNewsroom (2020). Available online at: https://citinewsroom. com/2020/03/techiman-husband-and-wife-arrested-for-producing-fakehand-sanitizers/ (accessed March 27, 2020).
- 138. Himalayan News Service. *Government to sell 1.2 million confiscated masks*. The Himalayan Times Daily (2020). Available online at: thehimalayantimes.com/nepal/govt-to-sell-1-2-million-confiscated-masks (accessed March 17, 2020).
- 139. Consul for Kyrgyzstan Agrawal arrested for black-marketing thermal gun. The Himalayan (2020). Available online at: https://thehimalayantimes.com/ kathmandu/consul-for-kyrgyzstan-agrawal-arrested-for-black-marketingthermal-gunhttps://thehimalayantimes.com/kathmandu/consul-forkyrgyzstan-agrawal-arrested-for-black-marketing-thermal-gun (accessed April 8, 2020).
- 140. Okertchiri JA. The FDA seizes fake covid-19 drug. Daily Guide network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/fda-seizes-fake-covid-19-drugs (accessed June 30, 2020).
- 141. Ghana Education Service. *Guidelines for school re-opening during covid-19*. Accra: Government of Ghana (2020).
- 142. Osei B. Suame Market Goes Double-Track. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/suame-market-goes-doubletrack/ (accessed April 23, 2020).
- 143. Awuah IFJ. PZ Traders Undergo Covid-19 Test. Daily Guide Network (2020). Available online at: dailyguidenetwork.com/pz-traders-undergo-covid-19test (accessed April 28, 2020).
- 144. Bassey J. Lagos accredits more private hospitals for testing, treatment of COVID-19. Business Day (2020). Available online at: https://businessday.

ng/coronavirus/article/lagos-accredits-more-private-hospitals-for-testing-treatment-of-covid-19/ (accessed June 28, 2020).

- Lagos accredits three private hospitals for COVID-19 treatment. The Cable (2020). Available online at: https://www.thecable.ng/lagos-accredits-threeprivate-hospitals-for-covid-19-treatment (accessed June 6, 2020).
- 146. Andoh D. Failure by COVID-19 testing labs to provide information worrying. Graphic Online (2020). Available online at: http://www.graphic.com.gh/news/generalwww.graphic.com.gh/news/generalnews/ghana-news-failure-by-covid-19-testing-labs-to-provide-informationworrying.html (accessed November 12, 2020).
- 147. Fake Covid-19 certificates: DGHS directs Regent Group to shut down its hospital branches in Mirpur, Uttara. The Daily Star (2020). Available online at: https://www.thedailystar.net/coronavirus-deadly- new-threat/news/ fake-covid-19-certificate-regent-group-head-office-two-hospitals-sealed-1926529 (accessed July 7, 2020).
- 148. Government of Nepal. Interim Directive regarding COVID-19 and other health service continuity. Kathmandu: Ministry of Health and Population (2020).
- 149. Kashem A. Private hospitals to lose licence for refusing emergency patients or anybody. The Business Standard (2020). Available online at: https://www. tbsnews.net/bangladesh/health/private-hospitals-lose-licence-refusingcovid-19-patients-80218 (accessed May 11, 2020).
- 150. Ara F. Private hospitals continue to refuse COVID-19 patients in Chattogram. New Age (2020). Available online at: https://www.newagebd.net/article/ 107421/private-hospitals-continue-to-refuse-covid-19-patients-inchattogram (accessed June 27, 2020).
- Qiu S, Jiang J, Liu X, Chen M-H, Yuan X. Can corporate social responsibility protect firm value during the COVID-19 pandemic? *Int J Hosp Manag.* (2021) 93:102759. doi: 10.1016/j.ijhm.2020.102759
- 152. Beximco Pharma. Update on the supply of COVID-19 vaccine. Dhaka (2021).
- 153. Devex. Interactive: Who's funding the COVID-19 response and what are the priorities? Washington (2021). Available online at: https://www.devex.com/ news/interactive-who-s-funding-the-covid-19-response-and-what-arethe-priorities-96833
- 154. Patients continue to die as hospitals refuse treatment. The Record (2020). Available online at: https://www.recordnepal.com/patients-continue-todie-as-hospitals-refuse-treatment (accessed September 4, 2020).
- 155. Satterthwaite D. The impact of urban development on risk in sub-Saharan Africa's cities with a focus on small and intermediate urban centres. *Int J Disaster Risk Reduct.* (2017) 26:16–23. doi: 10.1016/j.ijdrr.2017.09.025
- Thiagarajan K. Covid-19 exposes the high cost of India's reliance on private healthcare. *BMJ*. (2020) 370:m3506. doi: 10.1136/bmj.m3506
- 157. Patouillard E, Goodman CA, Hanson KG, Mills AJ. Can working with the private for-profit sector improve utilization of quality health services by the poor? a systematic review of the literature. *Int J Equity Health.* (2007) 6:17. doi: 10.1186/1475-9276-6-17

- 158. Thomas R. Leaks reveal two-thirds of private hospital capacity went unused by NHS. Health Service Journal (2020). Available online at: https://www.hsj.co.uk/finance-and-efficiency/leaks-reveal-two-thirds-ofprivate-hospital-capacity-went-unused-by-nhs/7029000.article (accessed December 1, 2020).
- Baxter D, Casady C. Proactive and strategic healthcare public-private partnerships (PPPs) in the coronavirus (Covid-19) epoch. *Sustainability*. (2020) 12. doi: 10.3390/su12125097
- 160. David Williams O, Yung KC, Grepin KA. The failure of private health services: COVID-19 induced crises in lowand middle-income country (LMIC) health systems. *Glob Public Health.* (2021) 16:1320–33. doi: 10.1080/17441692.2021. 1874470
- 161. Seddighi H, Seddighi S, Salmani I, Sharifi Sedeh M. Public-Private-People Partnerships (4P) for Improving the Response to COVID-19 in Iran. *Disaster Med Public Health Prep.* (2021) 15:e44–e9. doi: 10.1017/dmp.2020.202
- 162. Adepoju P. Africa's struggle with inadequate COVID-19 testing. Lancet Microbe. (2020) 1:e12. doi: 10.1016/S2666-5247(20)30014-8

Author Disclaimer: The views expressed do not necessarily reflect the UK or Canadian government's official policies.

Conflict of Interest: SB, DJ, and SS were employed by HERD International.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Wallace, Agyepong, Baral, Barua, Das, Huque, Joshi, Mbachu, Naznin, Nonvignon, Ofosu, Onwujekwe, Sharma, Quayyum, Ensor and Elsey. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.